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President’s report: Council meeting: March 2014
Once again we have a busy year behind us. As a result of my health problems in 2013, I have not achieved all I had hoped would be possible. However, we have kept up with a range of projects and made our mark in various ways.

The period covered by this report started and ended with interaction with partner and sister organisations. Late last February vice-president Henry Liu and I, in cooperation with FIT Europe, visited a number of EU bodies and sister organisations in Brussels, Luxembourg and Amsterdam. The visits were friendly and I think fruitful in raising our profile and introducing ourselves to several institutions we had not had contact with before. It will be important for the next council to maintain and build on these contacts.

In January I attended the CIUTI Forum in Geneva and used the opportunity to discuss a partnership agreement with CIUTI, within the framework of the 2011 Congress decision. The idea was enthusiastically received and we will work towards finalising an agreement for signing in Berlin in August. I also initiated discussions on an agreement with Eulita; the response indicated that we need to look further at balancing the contents and that the agreement should be concluded by the regional centre. I have unfortunately not been able to follow up on this since, but hope to do so in March or April. I hope we will also be able to look at other agreements before the congress, as I regard this as an important task given to us by the last congress.
We continue our efforts to improve communication with members and the wider world. I would like to thank Jeannette for all her work in this regard – she is truly pivotal in maintaining contact with all the various elements in FIT and making sure that our ideas are followed up. The increased level of activity means the time she is contracted for is far from adequate and this is something that Council will need to address: either we scale back or we have to pay more for more assistance.
I would also like to thank Mao for making sure that we do not get too far behind in our schedule for publishing Translatio. It is very encouraging to see how members provide more and more material for it. Sabine has also been working very hard on the website, which needed to be converted to a new format – thank you, Sabine. The task of maintaining the site is really not a one-person job; we could do a lot more with our site if we had more people involved. We have lots of ideas for content for the site, but not enough manpower to prepare it all.

Our congress is just around the corner and the past 12 months have seen a lot of energy going into preparations. The BDÜ has taught us a lot and their experience will be invaluable in helping the secretariat guide future organisers who may be less experienced. Preparation for the statutory congress is about to begin in earnest and will probably be our focus in the coming months. I trust that you will all be encouraging the members of your own associations to attend!
Looking back over the past two and a half years, I am pleased to see that we have a lot of positive developments that we will be able to report on to the congress in Berlin. We still have far more ideas than we are able to implement, and at times we fall short because our enthusiasm is greater than our resources. But I feel that FIT is being more widely recognised and this is an important fact that we need to keep building on – we will serve our members best by representing their interests at an international level and so we must keep on cultivating contacts and opportunities to do this.

I thank all the Council members who have worked to achieve what we have, our executive director for her valuable input, both administratively and strategically, and all who are working on our committees, task forces and regional centre structures – it is all of you who give FIT its strength.

Below the report I sent out to various FIT contacts at the end of 2013, which gives a good overview of what we have been doing over the past year.

Marion Boers
13 February 2014
FIT update 2013

Here we are at the end of another year and I would like to use the opportunity to update you on what FIT has been doing over the last nine or ten months.

This year has seen us celebrating our 60th anniversary. We started the celebrations a little early, because the founding meeting actually took place in December of 1953, but we thought this milestone worth highlighting and so the celebrations will extend to our world congress in Berlin next August. Many of our members have marked the occasion at events of their own, and our own main celebration so far has been at the FIT Asian Translators’ Forum in Malaysia in August this year, which gathered several hundred participants for three days of interesting presentations and interaction. We will have a report on this gathering in the March 2013 issue of our newsletter Translatio.

Interpreters have been in the news this year owing to the problems many who worked with foreign troops face with the withdrawal of the Western military from areas of conflict like Afghanistan. Following the issuing of a Conflict Zone Field Guide for Civilian Translators/Interpreters and Users of Their Services last year (to be found in the Resources section of our website – http://www.fit-ift.org/?p=389 – and available in a range of languages), FIT has continued its work with the International Association of Conference Interpreters (AIIC), Red T and the International Association of Professional Translators and Interpreters (IAPTI) to extend the number of languages it is available in and to continue with an Open Letter Project begun in mid-2012, which involves direct appeals to governments that have used linguists in areas of conflict to offer them asylum upon their withdrawal. More information is available under Open Letters on our website (http://www.fit-ift.org/?p=394). We have taken up contact with Translators Without Borders and hope to work more closely with them in the future too.

We are also continuing our efforts to raise the profile of translation by making the booklets Translation – Getting It Right and Interpreting – Getting It Right available in a wider range of languages, as well as through our new poster competition for International Translation Day. This year saw some good entries for the 2014 poster, using the theme “Language Rights: Essential to All Human Rights”. The day is marked to an ever greater extent around the world and all are encouraged to make use of the poster next year (see http://www.fit-ift.org/?p=396).

FIT supports all efforts to improve the translation and interpreting professions and we are grateful to the members and individuals who offer their time and talents in this regard. We are participating in the EU TransCert project through our regional centre in Europe, we support the United Kingdom legal interpreters in their battle against unrealistic practices introduced by the Ministry of Justice and we were pleased to give our support to a Bill offering copyright protection to translators that is currently going through the legislative process in Argentina. We are looking into issuing statements on the uses and abuses of crowd-sourcing and the importance of using professional interpreters in medical settings, among others. 

Our membership reflects the growing maturity of the translation profession and this year saw the association of authorised translators of Norway, STF, celebrate their centenary and the CTPCBA in Buenos Aires turn 40. FIT salutes them! We also offered support to events organised by members: the First International Forum held in Panama, a forum held in Azerbaijan to mark ITD, at which the chair of FIT Europe, Eyvor Fogarty, also presented a master class, Lomonosov Moscow State University’s Third International Colloquium on “The Science of Translation Today”, to mention a few. One of our Council members attended the third conference for universities that have signed an MoU with the United Nations on cooperation in preparing candidates for the United Nations Language Competitive Examinations in Shanghai in April. 
Our regional centres work in their spheres of influence and we are pleased at the revival of FIT North America, which joins FIT Europe and FIT Latin America in keeping a finger on the pulse of developments we should be aware of. Our committees concentrate on the profession from specific angles and one example of their activity is the Eleventh International Forum held by the committee on legal translation and interpreting in Belgrade over two days in September. Those in charge of our publications continue to do the good work evidenced in the various issues of our news briefs FIT Info, more substantial newsletters Translatio (the latest issue will be appearing shortly!) and Translatio Bibliography and our academic journal Babel. The former two are freely available on our website and the latter two on subscription.

In ending, may I remind you about our World Congress in Berlin in August 2014. A most interesting programme has already been put together and the high standard of organisation promises great things. Registration opens next month on www.fit2014.org. The congress also offers an exhibition area, a job exchange and a number of useful sponsorship opportunities; I will send you the booklet with all those details for your consideration in a separate e-mail. We are also excited to be able to offer two new prizes that will be awarded at the congress next year: one for scientific and technical translation and one for interpreting. Nominees must be members of a FIT member organisation, but if you have any ideas for suitable candidates, please do alert a local association or our secretariat.
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